



DISABILITY JUSTICE

Disability rights and justice work have a long, deep history that predates the 1990 passage of the landmark policy known as the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). For decades, advocates – many of whom are disabled themselves – have worked to build this movement from localized, community-focused change into a national movement. The term "disability justice" emerged in 2005 and was a deliberate shift away from describing this work as "disability rights" to better encompass the deep intersectionality of oppression between race, gender, sexual orientation, disability, and more. This document will help you build your understanding of the disability rights



and justice movements and can be used to brief your staff, volunteers, donors, legislators, and other community members.

Note: Members and activists from the disability community have begun to adopt identity-first language (i.e. disabled people) in place of person-first language (i.e. people with disabilities), as they view disability as a core component of identity. However, some members of the community still prefer person-first over identity-first language. In this fact sheet, the terms are used interchangeably.

Disability in the United States

- The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) defines the wide range of issues encompassed in the term "disability" as "any condition of the body or mind (impairment) that makes it more difficult for the person with the condition to do certain activities (activity limitation) and interact with the world around them (participation restrictions)."ⁱ
- Disability status is often thought of in narrow terms, without regard to how it intersects with race, ethnicity, gender, sexuality, and gender identity to compound the experiences of stigma and oppression that individuals experience. Examination of available data reveals that one's disability status often intersects with other marginalized identities.
- Demographic data on people with disabilities continues to be somewhat limited, and data that looks at the intersections of disability and race, ethnicity, sexual orientation, and other factors is even more so.
 - » This is due to a range of factors, including the historic and continued absence of disability in government data collections and academic research and clinical trials, over and undercounts of certain disabilities to the exclusion of others, and additional factors.

- » This is slowly changing. Following the passage of the Affordable Care Act, agencies were directed to incorporate six disability demographic questions in data collected by government agencies such as the CDC and the Department of Health and Human Services.
- » Where possible, this fact sheet examines available data with an intersectional lens, and we urge continued action and education on disability inclusion in data collection.

BIPOC and LGBTQ+ Disability Disparities

Disability affects people of all races, ethnicities, ages, genders, sexual orientations, and gender identities. However, there are significant differences in the rate of disability among various identity groups, as well as disparities in health, economic barriers, and difficulties in accessing care.

- One in four adults in the United States (an estimated 61.4 million people) has a disability.ⁱⁱ
- Although women are slightly more likely to have a disability, the rate difference between men and women is minimal.^{III}
- Among racial and ethnic groups, the disability prevalence is highest among American Indian/Alaska Native (21%) and Black (16%) individuals,^{iv} and these prevalence differences are even more significant within certain age groups. For instance, in 2019, among middle-aged and older adults: 50% of American Indian and Alaska Native (AI/AN), 36% of Black and Hispanic/Latinx, and 41% of multiracial individuals reported a disability, compared to 26% of white individuals and 16% of Asian individuals.^v
- The prevalence of disabilities is also high in the LGBTQ+ community, particularly among transgender adults. In an analysis of the 2020 Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS), HRC Foundation found that one in three (36%) LGBTQ+ adults self-reported having a disability compared to one in four (24%) non-LGBTQ+ (cisgender and heterosexual) adults. In addition, more than a third (35%) of cisgender LGBQ+ adults and more than half (52%) of transgender adults (including both LGBQ+ and straight transgender adults) reported a disability.^{vi}

From Disability Rights to Disability Justice

The Disability Rights Movement of the 1960s and 1970s was one of the most impactful civil rights campaigns in American history, helping to establish civil rights for people with disabilities and opening opportunities for them to more fully participate in society. Today, acknowledging that the movement fell short in examining how intersecting racial, gender, class, sexual, and class identities could play a role in the lives of people with disabilities, many leaders in the disability community have moved beyond what was known as the disability rights movement to a new framework, known as the Disability Justice Movement.

Despite the fact that ableism^{vii} and racism go hand-in-hand, the landmark Civil Rights Act of1964 did not
include people with disabilities. It was not until 1973 that the Rehabilitation Act – the first federal legislation to
prohibit discrimination on the basis of disability related to federal programs, services, and employment – was
passed.^{viii}

- The next major legislative advancement to address disabilities was the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA). The ADA greatly expanded protections to include matters of physical accessibility, transportation, employment, government services, and other areas to provide access for and prevent discrimination against people with disabilities.^{ix} While the ADA is widely viewed as landmark legislation, it should be considered the floor, rather than the ceiling, in terms of protecting the rights of disabled people and ensuring equity.
 - » Implementation and compliance with ADA standards remains inadequate, particularly for certain communities. For example, low-income people with disabilities face difficulty finding housing that can meet their needs because low-income housing often offers too few options, particularly for people with mobility disabilities.*
- The Disability Justice Movement framework builds on the work of the Disability Rights Movement and was developed primarily by queer women of color, including Patty Berne, Mia Mingus, and Stacey Milberne. It is guided by the following 10 principles, which differentiate it from the earlier framework of disability rights: ^{xi}

1. Intersectionality

2. Leadership of the most impacted –leadership, power, and opportunities are centered on people most negatively impacted by the full spectrum of ableism.

3. Anti-capitalist politics – individuals' worth is not dependent on their ability to produce.

4. Cross-movement solidarity – because disability occurs across demographics, people with disabilities will not be liberated without the success of other movements seeking liberation, such as racial justice, environmental justice, gender justice, etc.

5. Recognizing wholeness – disabled people are whole people who are not made "less than" because of their disability.

6. Sustainability – the movement is built to prevent individual burnout and is dependent on the community; cannot be pushed forward by individuals alone.



7. Commitment to cross-disability solidarity – all disabled people are part of the movement, including those who are typically left out of conversations about disability.

8. Interdependence – while the Disability Rights Movement focused on promoting the independence of individuals with disabilities, the disability justice framework acknowledges the importance of support and community.

9. Collective Access – method of doing things outside of nondisabled, neurotypical norms. Access needs are welcomed, acknowledged, and respected.

10. Collective Liberation – People with disabilities move together as people with "mixed abilities, multiracial, multi-gendered, mixed class, across the sexual spectrum, with a vision that leaves no one behind."

Justice System Involvement

Physical and mental/behavioral health disabilities increase the risk of justice system involvement, including criminalization, overpolicing, incarceration, and police violence. These issues are common among individuals in both the adult and juvenile justice systems, where BIPOC individuals are vastly overrepresented.

- Individuals with disabilities are vastly overrepresented in the U.S. jail and prison system. State and federally
 imprisoned individuals are nearly 3x as likely, and those held in jails are more than 4x as likely, to report a
 disability than the general population. xii
- Fifty percent of women in jail have a disability. Xiii
- Disabled individuals are also more likely to be the victims of police violence. Estimates indicate that people with disabilities comprise 33% to 50% of individuals killed by law enforcement.
- People of color with disabilities are more likely to be criminalized for behaviors such as walking in the street ^{xiv} due to long-standing infrastructure neglect in communities of color and a higher percentage of Black, Native American/Alaska Native, and Pacific Islander people who have mobility difficulties. ^{xv}
- Black students with disabilities are 343% more likely than all other students with disabilities to be placed in a correctional facility. ^{xvi}
- Implicit and explicit racial bias often prevents Black and Hispanic/Latinx defendants from qualifying for diversion programs that could keep them out of jail or permit them to receive mental health treatment in jail. **
- Inmates of color with mental health disabilities are disproportionately punished and placed in solitary confinement, compared to white individuals, who are often sent to mental health units. Solitary confinement has been shown to exacerbate mental illness and many individuals experience their first psychotic episode in these conditions. ^{xviii}
- Incarcerated individuals with mental health disabilities of all races suffer mistreatment and medical neglect and have high rates of suicide and self-harm. But people of color with mental health disabilities are less likely than white individuals to receive the necessary mental health services. xix

Gender-Based Violence

Individuals with disabilities are more likely to experience domestic and sexual violence and the intersection of race and disability makes disabled women of color particularly vulnerable to this violence.

- Rates of violent victimization, including rape and sexual assault, are at least three times higher among people with disabilities; however, rates of violence victimization are highest among disabled Hispanic/Latinx individuals (55.3 per 1,000) and Asian, Native Hawaiian, Pacific Islander, American Indian, and Alaska Natives, as well as disabled individuals of two or more races (56.5 per 1,000). **
- The rate of rape/sexual assault against individuals with disabilities is more than 4 times that of the rate against individuals without disabilities,^{xxi} and of women who report rape, approximately 2 in 5 have a disability at the time of their assault. ^{xxii}
- Sixty-nine percent of rapes/sexual assaults against persons with disabilities are committed against those with multiple disabilities. xxiii

• Compared to women without disabilities, women with disabilities are 4.5 times as likely to experience rape, three times as likely to experience sexual violence other than rape more than twice as likely to experience physical violence, almost three times as likely to experience stalking, 1.8 times as likely to experience psychological aggression, and twice as likely to experience reproductive or sexual heath control at the hands of an intimate partners. xxiv

Factors such as ableism, objectification, myths about disability and sexuality, and others often prevent disabled victims and survivors of domestic and sexual violence from accessing the treatment, care, and support they need to heal; these services and supports are even more inaccessible for disabled survivors of color.

- According to the Bureau of Justice Systems, only 19% of rapes or sexual assaults against people with disabilities are reported to the police, compared to 36% of assaults against people without disabilities. **
- When crimes are reported or medical care is sought, misconceptions about disability and a lack of adequate training for medical providers regarding treating people with disabilities means that these survivors are unable to get the help that they need. ^{xxvi}
- In addition to fears of racism, ableism, and a host of other harmful prejudices, disabled survivors of color face unique issues in access treatment and care: xxvii
 - » Double oppression
 - » Lack of culturally appropriate accessible services
 - » Isolation and shame
 - » Lack of knowledge of services
 - » Lack of trust in the system
 - » Multiple cultural identities
 - » Double communication barriers
 - » Cultural differences toward disabilities

Sexual violence can also contribute to the development of disabilities, particularly trauma-induced mental illness.

• Conditions like Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), depression, and drug and alcohol use at high rates, leading

to addiction, often meet the criteria for disability defined by the ADA,^{xxviii} and it is common for survivors of domestic and sexual violence to develop these conditions.

 A meta-analysis of 22 studies on sexual assault and mental health found that 81% of survivors showed significant symptoms of PTSD one week after their assault, 75% met the criteria for PTSD one-month after their assault, and 41% were still managing PTSD one year later. xxix



COVID-19 and Accessibility

People with disabilities continue to be disproportionately impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic, and some groups of individuals with disabilities—including people of color and women—have been particularly hard hit.

- A greater COVID-19 incidence rate is significantly associated with a higher percentage of people with disabilities who are Black, Asian, Hispanic/Latinx, Native American/Alaska Native, below the poverty level, under age 18, and female. ***
- Adults with physical disabilities, including Black disabled adults, Hispanic disabled adults, older adults, and disabled residents of homeless shelters, were overrepresented among U.S. COVID-19 patients who required hospitalization. xxxi
- People with intellectual and developmental disabilities, as well as those who were medically fragile or dependent on technology, were at risk of being triaged out of COVID-19 treatment and other care when informal and formal Crisis Standards of Care documents targeted people with certain disabilities for denial of care. xxxii
- People with disabilities who were at particularly high risk of infection with, or severe consequences from, COVID-19 were not recognized as a priority population for vaccination by many states when emergency use authorization plans were rolled out due to longstanding failures to collect detailed disability data in health care. ***
- In a study of individuals with mobility impairments, access to family and friends, access to food and groceries, transportation, employment, and caring for others were all negatively impacted by COVID-19. ****
- The growing shortage of direct care workers that existed prior to the pandemic worsened through the pandemic. Many of these workers (50.3% of nursing assistants, 45.7% of personal care aides, and 40% of early childcare workers) are women of color ^{xxxv} who earn less than a living wage and lack health benefits. These women, faced with the choice of placing themselves and their families at risk of contracting COVID-19 at jobs with no sick leave ^{xxxvi} left their roles, which left people with disabilities and their caregivers without aid and placed disabled individuals at greater risk of losing their independence or being institutionalized. ^{xxxvi}
- The lifting of masking policies across the country has increased health risks for people with disabilities when it comes to safe access to important public works, such as transportation systems, schools, and other public venues, like grocery stores. XXXVIII The removal of mask mandates has sparked action among disability advocates, including the increasing number of lawsuits filed against states that force schools to choose between a mask mandate to protect kids with disabilities related to the immune system and critical state funding. XXXIX

People with disabilities have long been underrepresented in the nation's workforce and the pandemic initially worsened this long-standing disparity. However, the COVID-19 pandemic has also pushed employers towards greater flexibilities, which have, in turn, helped increase inclusivity and employment rates for some people with disabilities.

 Prior to the pandemic, only approximately one-third of working age people with disabilities were in the workforce, compared to nearly three quarters of working age people without disabilities. ^{x1}

- The start of the COVID-19 pandemic caused a massive increase in unemployment, which had a disproportionate initial impact on people with disabilities. By the end of April 2020, nearly 1 million people with disabilities had lost their jobs, representing 20% of working people with disabilities, compared to 14% of their nondisabled peers.
- In 2022, employment rates of people with disabilities finally increased—particularly for women—due to employer accommodations such as the ability to work remotely. ^{xli}
- Unfortunately, not all telework requests were granted. Research indicates women, and particularly women of color, with disabilities have been hit particularly hard by employers' refusal to grant telework. These women often had "high-risk" disabilities and were refused accommodation or insufficiently accommodated and had greater caregiving responsibilities. ^{xlii}

Disability and Health Disparities

Data shows that people with disabilities experience more physical and mental health conditions than their counterparts without disabilities. In fact, the Department of Health and Human Services—through the Healthy People 2030 initiative—has designated people with disabilities as a health disparity population. These inequities are even greater for disabled individuals of color, those who are women, and those who are part of the LGBTQ+ community.

- Thirty-one percent of people with disabilities report fair or poor health compared to only 6% of people without disabilities who report the same. ^{xliii} Among individuals with disabilities, 55.2% of Hispanic/Latinx and 46.6% of Black adults report fair or poor heath, compared to 36.9% of white adults.
- Disabled adults are more likely to experience chronic conditions like cardiac disease, diabetes, higher weight, and asthma. ^{xliv}
- Women with disabilities are more likely than women without disabilities to have chronic health conditions and to report fair or poor health. ^{xiv} Compared to women without disabilities, women with disabilities are less likely to receive breast or cervical cancer screening, more likely to have cancer and to receive diagnoses at a late stage, and more likely to experience mental health or substance use problems. ^{xivi}
- Black and Hispanic/Latinx adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities are more likely to report fair or poor physical and mental health compared to their white peers. *Ivii
- Adults of color with mobility limitations are more likely to report that their health is worse than a year ago, more likely to experience depression, and more likely to have diabetes, hypertension, and vision impairments than white individuals with mobility limitations. ^{xlviii}
- Disabled LGBTQ+ individuals are more likely to report poor physical and mental health than their nondisabled peers.^{xlix}

People with disabilities often have more difficulty accessing affordable and adequate health care than their peers without disabilities.

 Adults with disabilities are less likely to have health insurance than adults without disabilities and are more likely to be covered by Medicare or Medicaid. However, they are still more than twice as likely to have difficulty paying their medical bills—thirty three percent of Black and Hispanic/Latinx adults with disabilities reported difficulties paying medical bills in the last 12 months.^{II}

7

• Adults with disabilities are three times more likely to forego medical care in the last 12 months because of cost than individuals without disabilities (16% compared to 5%). Among racial and ethnic groups, Black disabled individuals are the most likely to face cost barriers (17%).

Eugenics

Eugenics is an ableist and white supremacist pseudo-science developed in the 19th century that asserts there are people who are "fit" and deemed to be "genetically superior", and people who are not, and therefore are deemed to be "genetically inferior". Many of the most vocal and earliest proponents of eugenics were Americans in positions of power who targeted people of color, people with disabilities, and LGBTQ+ people in particular for forced sterilization, institutionalization, and other violence. Despite the lack of any scientific evidence to back up this theory, the impact of the eugenics movement continues to cause harm.

- The application of eugenics aims to diminish the populations of those deemed by the state to be "genetically inferior" via state controls over bodily autonomy. This includes forced sterilization and institutionalization by the state, and the restriction of basic civil rights, including the right to move freely in society or to have children.
- In 1927, the U.S. Supreme Court case known as Buck v. Bell codified the theory of eugenics by allowing states sovereignty to control the bodily autonomy of persons deemed "unfit", paving a clear policy pathway leading to tens of thousands of forced sterilizations. ^{liv}

Eugenics as a practice may not be the trendy science of today, but it was used in practice well into the 21st century to target people of color and people with disabilities and its impacts continue to cause harm.

- Although these laws look much different today than they did in the 20th century—when at least 65,000 women were sterilized without consent—laws allowing the forced sterilization of some communities still exist in thirty-one states and the District of Columbia.
- People of color, women, LGBTQ+ people, poor people, Indigenous people, and people with disabilities have been and continue to be disproportionately impacted by the intentional targeting of marginalized communities. ^{Ivi}
- Forced hysterectomies and other sterilization methods were a common practice for much of the 20th century. According to the sparse data that exists, it is estimated that between 1950 and 1966, Black women were three times more likely to be sterilized compared to white women, and 12 times more likely when compared to white men.^{1vii}

Disabled women of color - particularly those with a cognitive disability - are more likely to be sterilized.

- Research has found that, compared to women without cognitive disabilities, women with an intellectual disability are more likely to be sterilized. ^{Iviii}
- Black women with a disability are nearly twice as likely to be sterilized compared to white women. ^{lix}
- Between 1970 and 1976, researchers estimate that approximately 25% of Indigenous women of "child-bearing age" in the United States were forcefully sterilized. [▶]

There is much more to consider around the intersections of gender, race, and disability. You can learn more via the Disability Justice Initiative at the Center for American Progress, The Arc, the Century Foundation, and many more.

¹ "Disability and Health Overview." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 16, 2020. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/</u> disabilityandhealth/disability.html.

^{II} Varadaraj, Varshini, Jennifer A. Deal, Jessica Campanile, Nicholas S. Reed, and Bonnielin K. Swenor. "National Prevalence of Disability and Disability Types among Adults in the US, 2019." JAMA Network Open 4, no. 10 (2021). <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.30358</u>. <u>https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/</u> fullarticle/2785329?utm_campaign=articlePDF&utm_medium=articlePDFlink&utm_source=articlePDF&utm_content=jamanetworkopen.2021.30358.

^{III} Okoro, Catherine A., NaTasha D. Hollis, Alissa C. Cyrus, and Shannon Griffin-Blake. "Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type among Adults — United States, 2016." MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 67, no. 32 (August 17, 2018): 882–87. <u>https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6732a3</u>.

^{iv} Mitra, Monika, Linda Long-Bellil, Ian Moura, Angel Miles, and H. Stephen Kaye. "Advancing Health Equity and Reducing Health Disparities for People with Disabilities in the United States." Health Affairs 41, no. 10 (2022): 1379–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00499</u>.

V Okoro, Hollis, Cyrus, and Griffin-Blake. "Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type among Adults – United States, 2016," at 883.

^{vi} "Understanding Disability in the LGBTQ+ Community." Human Rights Campaign. HRC Foundation, August 12, 2022. <u>https://www.hrc.org/resources/understanding-disabled-lgbtq-people</u>.

*** Ableism is a term used to refer to the marginalization of and discrimination against people with disabilities based on the idea that to have a disability is to be inferior and that those without a disability are superior. The disability community rejects the ideas that disabled people, by definition, have a lower quality of life and need to be "fixed" to meet a societally defined ideal. Ableism and racism are inextricably linked as oppressive systems used to exert power and to influence social hierarchies. You can listen to Ibram X, Kenti and Rebecca Cokely discuss why many believe that one cannot be anti-racist without being anti-ableist here.

viii "The Rehabilitation Act of 1973." US EEOC. Accessed March 2, 2023. https://www.eeoc.gov/statutes/rehabilitation-act-1973.

^{ix} "Americans with Disabilities Act." U.S. Department of Labor. Accessed March 2, 2023. https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/disability/ada.

* Scheckler, Samara, Jennifer Molinksy, and Whitney Airgood-Obrycki. Rep. How Well Does the Housing Stock Meet Accessibility Needs? An Analysis of the 2019 American Housing Survey, March 2022. https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/default/files/research/files/harvard_jchs_housing_stock_accessibility_scheckler_2022_0.pdf.

^{xi} Berne, Patricia, Aurora Levins Morales, David Langstaff, and Sins Invalid. "Ten Principles of Disability Justice." WSQ: Women's Studies Quarterly 46, no. 1-2 (2018): 227–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.1353/wsq.2018.0003</u>.

xⁱⁱⁱ Vallas, Rebecca. Rep. Disabled Behind Bars The Mass Incarceration of People With Disabilities in America's Jails and Prisons. Center for American Progress, July 2016. <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/SummaryCriminalJusticeDisability-report.pdf</u>.

xiii Vallas, Rebecca. Rep. Disabled Behind Bars The Mass Incarceration of People With Disabilities in America's Jails and Prisons.

xiv Goodell, Maia. "Sidewalk Accessibility and Racial Justice." ADA Update, July 2, 2020. https://ada-update.com/2020/07/02/sidewalk-accessibility-and-racial-justice/.

^{xv} National Center for Health Statistics, Table Summary Health Statistics: National Health Interview Survey, 2018 §. Accessed March 3, 2023. <u>https://ftp.cdc.gov/pub/Health_Statistics/NCHS/NHIS/SHS/2018_SHS_Table_A-10.pdf</u>.

xvi Issue brief. 2023 Annual Disability Infographic: Social Inequities Experienced by African Americans, 2023. <u>https://disabilitycompendium.org/sites/default/files/user-uploads/</u> <u>Accessible%20AA%20FINAL%20Infographic%20-%20Afr%20Amer%20-%202023.pdf</u>.

xvii Schlesinger, Traci. "Racial Disparities in Pretrial Diversion An Analysis of Outcomes Among Men Charged With Felonies and Processed in State Courts." Race and Justice 3, no. 3 (2013): 210–38. https://doi.org/10.1177/2153368713483320.

xviii Eskender, Melat. "Incarcerated People of Color with Mental Illness Get Less Treatment and More Solitary Confinement." Solitary Watch, April 22, 2022. <u>https://solitarywatch.org/2022/04/22/incarcerated-people-of-color-with-mental-illness-get-less-treatment-and-more-solitary-confinement/</u>.

xix Kaba, Fatos, Angela Solimo, Jasmine Graves, Sarah Glowa-Kollisch, Allison Vise, Ross MacDonald, Anthony Waters, et al. "Disparities in Mental Health Referral and Diagnosis in the New York City Jail Mental Health Service." American Journal of Public Health 105, no. 9 (2015): 1911–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2015.302699</u>.

^{xx} Office of Justice Programs, and Erika Harrell, Crime Against Persons with Disabilities, 2009–2019 – Statistical Tables § (2021). <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/capd0919st.</u> pdf.

xxi Office of Justice Programs, and Erika Harrell, Crime Against Persons with Disabilities, 2009–2019 – Statistical Tables.

xxii "Sexual Violence and Intimate Partner Violence among People with Disabilities |Violence Prevention|injury Center|CDC." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, June 1, 2020. https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/sexualviolence/svandipv.html.

xxiii Office of Justice Programs, and Erika Harrell, Crime Against Persons with Disabilities, 2009-2014 - Statistical Tables § (2016). https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/capd0914st. pdf.

xxiv Breiding, Matthew J., and Brian S. Armour. "The Association between Disability and Intimate Partner Violence in the United States." Annals of Epidemiology 25, no. 6 (June 2015): 455–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annepidem.2015.03.017.

^{xxx} Office of Justice Programs, and Erika Harrell, Crime Against Persons with Disabilities, 2009–2019 – Statistical Tables. It is important to note that BJS did not begin to collect demographic questions identifying disability until 2016, which means a very limited history of data at this intersection has been collected.

xxvi Thompson, Vilissa, Nora Ellmann, Rebecca Cokley, and Jamille Fields Allsbrook. "Sexual Violence and the Disability Community." Center for American Progress, July 25, 2022. https://www.americanprogress.org/article/sexual-violence-disability-community/.

xxvii Lightfoot, Elizabeth, and Oliver Williams. "The Intersection of Disability, Diversity, and Domestic Violence: Results of National Focus Groups." Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & amp; Trauma 18, no. 2 (December 9, 2008): 133–52. https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/kpgfh.

xxviii "Introduction to the Americans with Disabilities Act." ADA.gov. U.S. Department of Justice, March 2, 2023. https://www.ada.gov/topics/intro-to-ada/.

xxix Dworkin, Emily R., Anna E. Jaffe, Michele Bedard-Gilligan, and Skye Fitzpatrick. "PTSD in the Year Following Sexual Assault: A Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies." Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, July 19, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1177/15248380211032213.

xxx The Impact of COVID-19 on People with Disabilities § (2021). https://ncd.gov/sites/default/files/NCD_COVID-19_Progress_Report_508.pdf at p. 46.

xxxi Issue brief. Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on People with Disabilities: Research Findings. Administration for Community Living COVID-19 Response, April 2022. <u>https://acl.gov/sites/default/files/COVID19/ACL_Research_ImpactC19-PWD.pdf</u>.

xxxii The Impact of COVID-19 on People with Disabilities at pp. 46-58

xxxiii The Impact of COVID-19 on People with Disabilities.

xxxiv Koon, Lyndsie M., Lillie Greiman, Jonathan A. Schulz, Kelsey S. Goddard, Isaac M. Nzuki, and Jean P. Hall. "Examining the Effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Community Engagement for People with Mobility Disabilities." Disability and Health Journal 15, no. 1 (August 23, 2021): 101212. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2021.101212.

9

^{xxxv} Frye, Jocelyn. Rep. On the Frontlines at Work and at Home: The Disproportionate Economic Effects of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Women of Color. Center for American Progress, April 23, 2020. <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/article/frontlines-work-home/</u>.

xxxvi Frye, Jocelyn. Rep. On the Frontlines at Work and at Home: The Disproportionate Economic Effects of the Coronavirus Pandemic on Women of Color.

xxxvii The Impact of COVID-19 on People with Disabilities.

xxxviii Rajkumar, Shruti. "Many Try to Return to Normal from COVID, but Disabled People Face a Different Reality." NPR. NPR, July 14, 2022. <u>https://www.npr.org/2022/07/14/1109874420/covid-safety-disabled-people-immunocompromised</u>.

xxxix "Bans On Mask Mandates to Protect Against Covid Endanger Students with Disabilities". (2022) ACLU. <u>www.aclu.org/podcast/school-mask-mandate-bans-discriminate-against-disabled-kids</u>

x^{it} "PERSONS WITH A DISABILITY: LABOR FORCE CHARACTERISTICS — 2019." Bureau of Labor Statistics, February 26, 2020. U.S. Department of Labor. <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.</u> release/archives/disabl_02262020.pdf26.

xⁱⁱGamble, Joelle, and Megan Dunn-Paul. "COVID-19 and Employment Trends for People with Disabilities." Web log. U.S. Department of Labor Blog (blog), January 3, 2023. <u>https://blog.dol.gov/2023/01/03/covid-19-and-employment-trends-for-people-with-disabilities</u>.

x^{III}Yee, Silvis. "Health and Health Care Disparities among People with Disabilities." Disability Rights Education & Defense Fund, September 12, 2014. <u>https://dredf.org/public-policy/health-access-to-care-old/health-and-health-care-disparities-among-people-with-disabilities/</u>.

xⁱⁱⁱⁱ Reichard, Amanda, Hayley Stolzle, and Michael H. Fox. "Health Disparities among Adults with Physical Disabilities or Cognitive Limitations Compared to Individuals with No Disabilities in the United States." Disability and Health Journal 4, no. 2 (April 4, 2011): 59–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2010.05.00</u>; Havercamp, Susan M., and Haleigh M. Scott. "National Health Surveillance of Adults with Disabilities, Adults with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities, and Adults with No Disabilities." Disability and Health Journal 8, no. 2 (April 2015): 165–72. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2014.11.002</u>.

x^{thv} Mitra, Monika, Linda Long-Bellil, Ian Moura, Angel Miles, and H. Stephen Kaye. "Advancing Health Equity and Reducing Health Disparities for People with Disabilities in the United States." Health Affairs 41, no. 10 (October 1, 2022): 1379–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2022.00499</u>, citing Horner-Johnson, Willi. "Disability, Intersectionality, and Inequity: Life at the Margins." Public Health Perspectives on Disability, September 24, 2020, 91–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-0716-0888-3_4</u>.

^{xtv}Wisdom, Jennifer P., Marjorie G. McGee, Willi Horner-Johnson, Yvonne L. Michael, Elizabeth Adams, and Michelle Berlin. "Health Disparities between Women with and without Disabilities: A Review of the Research." Social Work in Public Health 25, no. 3-4 (May 10, 2010): 368–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19371910903240969</u>.

xtvi Magaña, Sandra, Susan Parish, Miguel A. Morales, Henan Li, and Glenn Fujiura. "Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities among People with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities." Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities 54, no. 3 (June 1, 2016): 161–72. https://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-54.3.161.

xivi xivii Mitra, Long-Bellil, Moura, Miles, and Kaye. "Advancing Health Equity and Reducing Health Disparities for People with Disabilities in the United States.", citing Jones, Gwyn C., and Lisa B. Sinclair. "Multiple Health Disparities among Minority Adults with Mobility Limitations: An Application of the ICF Framework and Codes." Disability and Rehabilitation 30, no. 12-13 (2008): 901–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638280701800392.

xilix Streed Jr., Carl G., Jean P. Hall, Brian A. Boyd, Katie Batza, and Noelle K. Kurth. "Comparative Health Status and Characteristics of Respondents of the 2019–2020 National Survey on Health and Disability by Sexual and Gender Minority Status." LGBT Health 8, no. 8 (November 1, 2021): 563–68. https://doi.org/10.1089/lgbt.2021.0075.

¹Goodman, Nanette, Michael Morris, and Kelvin Boston. Rep. FINANCIAL INEQUALITY: Disability, Race and Poverty in America. National Disability Institute, February 2019. <u>https://www.nationaldisabilityinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/disability-race-poverty-in-america.pdf</u>.

^{II} Goodman, Nanette, Michael Morris, and Kelvin Boston. Rep. FINANCIAL INEQUALITY: Disability, Race and Poverty in America.

^{III} Goodman, Nanette, Michael Morris, and Kelvin Boston. Rep. FINANCIAL INEQUALITY: Disability, Race and Poverty in America.

^{IIII} Stern, Alexandra Minna. "Forced Sterilization Policies in the US Targeted Minorities and Those with Disabilities – and Lasted into the 21st Century." Web log. Institute for Healthcare Policy and Innovation (blog), September 30, 2020. <u>https://ihpi.umich.edu/news/forced-sterilization-policies-us-targeted-minorities-and-those-disabilities-and-lasted-21st</u>.

^{Iv} Harris, Jasmine E. "Why Buck v. Bell Still Matters." Web log. Bill of Health (blog). Harvard Law, October 14, 2020. <u>https://blog.petrieflom.law.harvard.edu/2020/10/14/why-buck-v-bell-still-matters/</u>.

^w Rep. FORCED STERILIZATION OF DISABLED PEOPLE IN THE UNITED STATES. National Women's Law Center, January 2021. <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/%C6%92.NWLC_SterilizationReport_2021.pdf</u>.

^{Ivi} Berne, Levins Morales, Langstaff, and Invalid. "Ten Principles of Disability Justice.

^{wii} Buckles, Megan, and Mia Ives-Rublee. Rep. Improving Health Outcomes for Black Women and Girls With Disabilities. Center for American Progress, February 15, 2022. <u>https://</u>www.americanprogress.org/article/improving-health-outcomes-for-black-women-and-girls-with-disabilities/.

It is the construction of the construction

^{Inx} Mosher, William, Rosemary B. Hughes, Tina Bloom, Leah Horton, Ramin Mojtabai, and Jeanne L. Alhusen. "Contraceptive Use by Disability Status: New National Estimates from the National Survey of Family Growth." Contraception 97, no. 6 (June 2018): 552–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2018.03.031</u>.

th Theobald, Brianna. "A 1970 Law Led to the Mass Sterilization of Native American Women. That History Still Matters." Time, November 28, 2019. <u>https://time.com/5737080/native-american-sterilization-history/</u>.

eliminating racism empowering women



AMISSION

1400 | Street, Suite 325 Washington, DC 20005 | Phone: (202) 467-0801 | Fax: (202) 467-0802 | info@ywca.org YWCA USA Intranet (Login Required) | YWCA is a 501(c)(3) charity. Donations are tax deductible. Tax ID#: 13-1624103